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At the outset, it has been a pleasure for me to work with so many persons representing consumer interests from varying organizations as the NASUCA representative on the Consumer Advisory Committee (CAC).  On behalf of the Consumer Outreach, Complaints, Education and Participation (COCEP) Working Group, I extend my appreciation and thank many FCC staff persons in the Inquiries and Complaints, as well as the Outreach Division who have readily availed themselves to meet with the COCEP Working Groups.

Since the June 18, 2004 CAC meeting, COCEP working group members and FCC staff have conversed on several issues such as improving the accessibility of the EDOCS and the ECFS systems for persons with disabilities (section 508 compliance), improving communications and outreach efforts between the FCC and consumer agencies.  The CAC has been an excellent vehicle to open a dialogue between and partner with the FCC and various consumer-focused entities.  Through our meetings with FCC staff persons, COCEP launched several initiatives currently under development as discussed below.

Shortcut to Truth-in-Billing:-----

Truth-in-billing

Truth-in-billing (TIB) issues have proved to be the most challenging issue addressed by the Working Group over its two year term, and probably reflective of challenges facing the FCC in its consideration of NASUCA’s petition on TIB.  The Working Group worked tirelessly to develop joint recommendations that would address both industry and consumer agencies’ perspective on truth-in-billing issues.  Although healthy debates took place, the Working Group could not reach a consensus.  Several recommendations were discussed:

1) improving consumer education

2) enforcing existing guidelines

3) the need for FCC rules

4) learn the extent of consumer understanding of TIB via customer surveys

5) the FCC hosting an industry-consumer agency forum

TIB issues warrant further consideration and a resolution should the FCC renew the CAC charter for another two-year period.  Individual consumer groups will continue to address this very important issue in other public forums.

COCEP Recommendations 

Over the course of the CAC’s two term, COCEP Working Groups have made suggestions or submitted recommendations for the FCC staff to consider and implement.  Submitted recommendations include:

· Improve the Electronic Comment Filing System, ECFS Express, on-line complaint form and publish proceedings to encourage public involvement;

· Follow the Access Board/WAI guidelines for web access and incorporate community organizations in the FCC’s review process;

· Obtain adequate resources to ensure Section 508 compliance;

· Improve accessibility to orders, comments, and other documents for people with disabilities converted to electronic and adobe formats;

· Incorporate captions to FCC web casts, Parent’s Place and other web pages;

· Use public libraries, colleges and university to disseminate consumer fact sheets and alerts and FCC events;

· Increase use of town hall meetings by arranging audio/video conferencing
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